

1-1-1997

The Hand-Colored Photo

Philip G. Hockett

Follow this and additional works at: <https://ir.uiowa.edu/palimpsest>

Part of the [United States History Commons](#)

Recommended Citation

Hockett, Philip G. "The Hand-Colored Photo." *The Palimpsest* 78 (1997), 24-24.

Available at: <https://ir.uiowa.edu/palimpsest/vol78/iss1/3>

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by the State Historical Society of Iowa at Iowa Research Online. It has been accepted for inclusion in The Palimpsest by an authorized administrator of Iowa Research Online. For more information, please contact lib-ir@uiowa.edu.

The hand-colored photo

by Philip G. Hockett



CORA BUSSEY HILLIS COLLECTION, SHSI (IOWA CITY)

Photographers and consumers have searched for ways to add color to monochrome photographs since the beginning of photography. Daguerreotypes were hand-tinted with gold to highlight a necklace, ring, or pocketwatch chain and with light shades of color to accentuate clothing. One method involved mixing dry color tints with wine and applying them carefully with a camel's hair brush.

With the widespread use of albumen prints after the 1850s, commercial photographers offered a variety of monochrome images—portraits, stereographs, or landscapes—that could be colored with oils, watercolors, or crayons. The 1880s cabinet card above shows an amateur's efforts to regain the color of what must have been a fun-filled event.

In the hands of a professional, far more sophisticated results could be obtained—consider the 1940 graduation portrait on the right. A product like Marshall's Oil Photo Colors (see sample tubes) offered hues ranging from "cheek," "lip," and "flesh," to "tree

green," "Chinese blue," and "raw Sienna," and could be applied with cotton tufts to "hair, grass, rocks, roads, tree trunks, brick walls, etc." The Marshall brochure also explains that everyone from "children who want to apply a few simple washes of color to a print to amateur and professional colorists making colors for studios or . . . magazine covers" could use the transparent oils to transform their "black-and-white prints into gorgeous color photographs," and that the advantage "over direct color photography is that the colorist is not limited by the original color of the subject."

The persistence of hand-tinting long after direct color images became readily available is hard to explain. Perhaps some photographers believed that so intimate a thing as color had to be applied by hand, and that the artificial look that resulted bridged the arts of painting and photography, thus providing the best of both worlds.

Hand-coloring became a skilled craft, that lasted well into the 1960s as a mainstay of portraiture and wedding photography. ❖



NOTES ON SOURCES FOR "EXPOSING IOWA'S TRUE COLORS" AND "THE HAND-COLORED PHOTO"

For an extended discussion of the cultural context of the autochrome process, see John Wood, *The Art of the Autochrome: The Birth of Color Photography* (Iowa City: University of Iowa Press, 1993). Other sources include: Robert Mason, Paul Trachtman et al., *Color* (Time-Life Books, 1975?); Walter W. Sipley, *A Half Century of Color* (New York: Macmillan, 1951); Sylvain Roumette, Michel Frizot et al., *Early Color Photography* (New York: Pantheon Books, 1986); Brian Coe, *Colour Photography: The First Hundred Years, 1840-1940* (London: Ash & Grant, 1978); Clifford A. Nelson, *Natural Color Film: What It Is and How to Use It* (New York, Galleon, 1939; 2nd ed.); Mary Bennett, "The Man Behind the Camera: Fred W. Kent," *The Palimpsest* (Fall 1994); and Leo A. Borah "Iowa, Abiding Place of Plenty," *National Geographic* (Aug. 1939). Also consult Henry Wilhelm, *The Permanence and Care of Color Photographs* (Grinnell, Iowa: Preservation Publishing Co., 1993). Thanks to the University of Iowa Press for allowing Tom Jorgensen and SHSI staff to use their 19th-century window as the backdrop for the page 2 photo. Thanks also to Barbara Kent Buckley and Paul Zimmer for their assistance. Mary Bennett, photo archivist at the State Historical Society of Iowa (Iowa City), was instrumental in the preparation and shaping of this presentation. Annotations are kept in the *Iowa Heritage Illustrated* production files.